# **Greenhive House**

50 Brayards Road, London, SE15 2BQ

**CQC** inspection status: Outstanding

## Inspection carried out on 16 & 17 July 2014

During a routine inspection

We carried out this inspection under Section 60 of the Health and Social Care Act 2008 as part of our regulatory functions. This inspection was planned to check whether the provider is meeting the legal requirements and regulations associated with the Health and Social Care Act 2008 and to pilot a new inspection process being introduced by the Care Quality Commission (CQC) which looks at the overall quality of the service.

We inspected Greenhive House on 16 and 17 July 2014. Our first visit was unannounced and we told the manager that our second visit would take place the next day.

At our last inspection on 8 October 2013 we found the home was meeting the regulations inspected.

There was a registered manager at the service, as required. A registered manager is a person who has registered with CQC to manage the service and has the legal responsibility for meeting the requirements of the law; as does the provider.

People living at the home and their relatives said they felt they were safe there. Professionals involved with the home said they believed that people were not at risk of harm. Staff were aware of signs that might indicate someone was at risk of harm and knew the action to take in such circumstances.

Staffing levels were set according to people's needs. Staff were trained and supported to care for people well. They worked alongside health professionals and were aware of when specialist attention was necessary and who to contact.

People were treated with respect and warmth and their individual needs were considered and met.

People had the opportunity to be part of the local community. They went on outings using the home's minibus. Recent trips had included a visit to Dulwich Picture Gallery and a local park. Activities were also provided in the home, children from local schools visited to sing and chat to people and there were events connected with the football World Cup.

The quality of the service was assessed by the registered manager and the provider so they could identify any improvements that were necessary. Staff felt well managed and their views and achievements were recognised. The home aimed to follow best practice in their work.

Inspection report published 27 January 2015 and included

#### Inspection carried out on 8 October 2013

During a routine inspection

Greenhive House provides care and support for people who may have dementia. We spoke with five people living at the home.

One person she said "I like it here", another said they were "happy and contented." A third person said they were "grateful to the home." We spoke with three relatives who told us they thought people were "well cared for." One relative explained that "staff are kind."

We spoke with four care workers, the registered manager and deputy. The atmosphere was cheerful and friendly on the day of the inspection. We saw people taking part in a guiz.

We observed that staff respected and involved people in their care. People received the care and support that met their needs. We saw that the staff co-operated with other providers to ensure that people's needs were met. We found that staff were supported by their line manager and had access to training and development opportunities. The provider assessed and monitored the quality of care that people received.

Inspection Report published 01 November 2013

### Inspection carried out on 12 July 2012

During a themed inspection looking at Dignity and Nutrition

People told us what it was like to live at this home and described how they were treated by staff and their involvement in making choices about their care. They also told us about the quality and choice of food and drink available. This was because this inspection was part of a themed inspection programme to assess whether older people living in care homes are treated with dignity and respect and whether their nutritional needs are met.

The inspection team was led by a CQC inspector and a colleague, joined by a practising professional, and an "expert by experience" (people who have experience of using services and who can provide that perspective).

We used a number of different methods to help us understand the experiences of people using the service. A number of the people who lived at this care home had dementia. During the day and at lunch we completed a detailed observation called a, 'short observation for inspection' (SOFI). SOFI is a specific way of observing care to help us understand the experience of people who could not talk with us.

We also gathered evidence of people's experiences of the service by speaking to four visiting relatives.

On the day of the inspection there were forty eight people using the service. The home was comfortable and clean, people told us they enjoyed the relaxed and congenial atmosphere.

People told us they found mealtimes enjoyable, and that they had a choice of suitable foods provided. We saw that those requiring help at mealtimes received the support and assistance they needed with eating, and this was done as discreetly as possible

People using the service spoke of the benefits of the security and stability they experienced in the home from having the same care staff care for them.

A person spoken with said, "Everything is done with such thought for the people that live here, there is nothing too much trouble for staff".

Another person spoken with said, "Staff are kind and considerate", they make us feel valued and include us in discussions".

The home promotes a respectful environment, and values people from all backgrounds. The home holds a 'diversity day' each year and celebrated the range of cultures and beliefs represented in the people who live and work in the service.

Download full report

Inspection Report published 3 September 2012

#### **Inspection carried out on 8 November 2011**

During a routine inspection

People who live at Greenhive House told us that they are happy there, that they liked the staff and enjoyed the activities. We spoke to visitors who told us that their relatives receive 'fantastic' care from kind and patient staff. They said that they are kept informed about their relative's welfare and progress and are welcomed when they visit. One person told us how their relative has settled well at Greenhive House, they had made friends and their health had improved.

Inspection Report published 3 January 2012